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Transition Town Kingston Annual General Meeting, 2019-2020

Sat 9th May 2020, from 11.00 (on Zoom) 
MINUTES, approved at 2021 AGM, 20/7/21
1. Welcome: Zoom host Alison Whybrow welcomed participants, Martin Birley, John Fellowes, Hilary Gander, Toni Izard, Des Kay, Paul Mackay, Marilyn Mason (note-taker), Peter J Mason, Jean Vidler. Participants agreed to be recorded to facilitate note taking.
2. Apologies for absence were received from Pat Dobson.
3. Minutes of last year's AGM were approved: approval proposed by DK and seconded by PJM. MM would confirm these on the TTK website. 
4. TTK Treasurer's report, 2019 -2020 had been available to read in advance on the website - https://e-voice.org.uk/ttkingston/files/index?folder_id=43950780 ) and was still filed there; the accounts had been reviewed by Karol Small, as in previous years. HG summarised the finances, with no grants (none applied for) or event fees this year so more money out than in, and clarified a few issues. The bank had refunded a debit the bank made in error last year. TTK had not paid The Climate Coalition membership fee last year, so, subject to agreement from the MT, would pay that + the current year’s subscription soon, and repay HG for this year’s insurance cover, paid on her card and showing on the accounts as a debt. Abundance had donated some of its profits to Shed X and the Circulatory. Canbury Community Garden had spent all its funds. In answer to a question about the balance of funds in the bank account and how much was in ring-fenced funding “pots” (depending or their original purposes and funders), HG answered that there was currently:
- £52.99 for Energy project(s) or the Energy Group
- £421.80 for skills projects, which could help Stitch in Time or new skills project(s)
-  £294 in the Abundance pot 
- £138 allocated to growing projects, e g Canbury Community Garden or future similar projects
- £546 left from the defunct Urbanfarmacy project which could go to similar growing projects
-  £168 was the balance of unallocated funds available for general expenses.
HG pointed out that the MT could allocate funds differently as long as allocations were within TTK remit. 
MM suggested that funding TTK’s PL insurance should be shared out of all the project pots, as they were the main beneficiaries of insurance cover. HG was thanked for serving as Treasurer, managing the bank account and financial reporting for many, many years. 
5. Review of TTK year's activities, May 2019 to end of April 2020
The review below was posted on the TTK website ahead of the AGM; a few additional comments, updates, and project lead responses to questions during the AGM have been added, in italics: 

No longer duty-bound to honour our last Chair’s pledge to run monthly events, and limited by the number of people available to plan or run events, and then, since March, by the Covid-19 lockdown, we haven’t managed so many events this year (though the list below still looks pretty impressive!), and the ones we have put on have had varying take-up and impact. Attempts at our last AGM in May 2019 and in "The Power of Just Doing Stuff" meeting in September to engage more people in initiating and running new projects and events generated few ideas and even fewer volunteers.

EVENTS
- 9 management team meetings and 8 Green Drinks had taken place, monthly apart from July (cancelled), New Year’s Eve, and March (when the current lockdown began). Numbers at Green Drinks varied, but it was usually sociable and interesting, and it enabled some useful networking and introductions. We were in the process of moving to somewhere quieter when the lockdown started. In the Transition spirit of transparency, MT meetings are open to anyone who wants to come along, and notes from the meetings are posted on TTK website once approved. 
MM added that useful Green Drinks networking had included introducing 2 groups hoping to set up refill shops to each other, and Bob Bollen of Talk Shop to potential helpers/experts for his People’s Assembly. JF expressed an interest in being put in touch with Talk Shop. The MT, at its last meeting, had discussed holding Green Drinks on-line during the lockdown, but a decision and implementation were left to the 2020 MT. HG commented that Green Drinks had been a successful initiative and thanked MM for organising it..
-  May: TTK ran a one-day stall at Surbiton Food Festival
AW commented that it had been a very positive event, with a lot of interest in TTK.
- June: TTK’s participation in Citizen Zoo’s enjoyable WILD Kingston event was limited to a few fliers, but we did hand out Kingston Green Directory cards to the many relevant green enterprises present. We ran a table and sold a few plants at the FOLAR Fun Day in Latchmere Rec and contributed to a stall in CornerHOUSE Midsummer Night Dream’s green-themed foyer.
- July: film show and discussion “The Sequel: What Will Follow Our Troubled Civilisation?” with Shaun Chamberlin and HUG, was well-attended and interesting.
AW and HG commented on how enjoyable it had been and AW added that TTK had been ahead of other groups in showing it.
- August: TTK and Biofuelwatch film show and discussion: "BURNED", with Mark Robinson from Biofuelwatch.
MM cited this as an example of the usefulness of serendipity, arising from her attendance at The Climate Coalition meetings where she had met Mark who had been working for TCC before moving to Biofuelwatch. JF commented that it had been a very useful event for his work, and he had since connected with the US campaign..
- September: TTK Open Meeting: "The Power of Just Doing Stuff", with a useful session on lobbying with Mark Robinson from Biofuelwatch, though less interest in “doing stuff”, i e initiating and running events or new projects.

Though there had been some interesting discussion, MM was disappointed that no new TTK activities resulted.
- September: Members of our MT were active in planning a successful and well attended Green Zone in Kingston Carnival and TTK ran a stall all day. 
This was agreed to be an excellent event, bringing together most or all of the green groups in Kingston with a very positive feel and lots of energy – though, disappointingly, was very unlikely to happen this year because of Covid-19.
- January: Veganuary lunchtime panel discussion “Should we all be vegan?” in All Saints Kingston, was successful enough for us to offer it to other groups with 2 other discussions booked but postponed because of the lockdown. 
MM thought that everyone involved had learnt something and enjoyed the meeting.
- March: Stitch in Time, TTK’s sociable sewing/repair session, returned to the lovely new venue, The Circulatory, but only managed one session before the lockdown.
GROUPS, PROJECTS, AND ONGOING ACTIVITIES

- Canbury Community Garden weekend gardening sessions and daily chicken management by the 7 Canbury Community Chicken Collective members continued, though all volunteer-helper sessions had to be cancelled after March. In the last calendar year, 2019, CCG had  clocked up approximately: 255 volunteer gardening hours and harvested 35.5 kilos of produce (similar totals to 2018, but different crops did differently); the Chicken Collective worked roughly 260 hours and collected 15 dozen eggs from their 5 happy hens (a rough average, assuming 3.5 per day); and the new Muddy Toddlers' playgroup, run by parents since June 2019, played and enjoyed the chickens, with parents clocking up 24 hours of volunteering. Local Cllr Katrina Ledbitter donated some Ward funding for mini- gardening tools and play-sand for the toddlers and they have since built up a large collection of outdoor playthings. There were also regular visits from Educare schoolchildren. CCG recently “adopted” a low-maintenance wildlife garden nearby. A few people looked at using the derelict building in the yard, but with no follow-up.  The Community Garden thanks TTK once again for providing banking and insurance for what is a small low-cost and low-risk enterprise. Outgoings had been minimal this year, with the Toddlers group and Chicken Collective managing and financing themselves. 
MM pointed out that these spin-offs from a TTK project were quite remote from the TTK core and probably had very little awareness of their connection to TTK – but were nevertheless worthwhile (and she valued their autonomy).
- TTK Energy Group continued to meet informally every month. They gave more advice to Kingston Quaker Centre on configuring their heat pump, and advised the North Kingston Forum on updates to their energy policy; Damon secured funding for production of his Radbot; and Patrick prepared an advice note for people applying for planning permission to modify or extend their houses. Members of the EG are currently discussing with Bob Bollen and Martin Farrell of Talk Shop participation in a volunteer-led open People’s Assembly on climate change. 

PJM added that the EG had one new member, and that they took opportunities as and when they arose. He would send round info about the Radbot (which also featured occasionally in K E News. PJM and MB reported that KQC had taken limited action that had improved their heating system after the EG’s advice.

- Abundance was as usual busiest in autumn. This year produced a glut of apples, and the Abundance Project was invited into 20 gardens and onto 2 allotments around Kingston, Surbiton, Long Ditton, Chessington and beyond to harvest the fruit. Toni Izard, with the help of volunteers and tree owners, picked an impressive 1250 kilos (one and a quarter tonnes) and saved them from going to waste. Over 40k of pears, courgettes and damsons were also donated ready harvested.
All the fruit was redistributed within the community in a number of different ways, for example, local residents helped themselves to from a large trug kindly put out daily by Surbiton Health Food Store and regularly replenished by Abundance which rehomed 200k over the season and promoted a lot of good will among their customers; other beneficiaries included a local hostel, the Foodbank and even the police horses  at Imber Court, whilst a valuable new link was forged with the Surbiton WI who both helped to harvest fruit and also used it!

Surbiton Farmers Market kindly gave us a space in August and September, enabling us to utilise over 300k of apples, by making delicious apple juice for the refreshment of the market shoppers.  We also used it as an object lesson in sustainability, stressing the importance of using our locally grown, organic, fresh harvest and avoiding the high carbon footprint of transport, refrigeration and plastic wrapping that supermarket fruit would entail. Passing the waste to the stall next to us, to take back to feed to their pigs completed the perfect waste-free loop. All ages joined in pressing the fruit and youngsters were amazed to learn how apple juice is made and how particularly delicious it tasted.

We are always asked if we make cider from the fruit, and for the first time this year we can say ‘Yes’. The Lamb pub in Surbiton hosted a community cider making afternoon in September and many people helped to chop and press the apples. Consequently, 12 gallons of dry cider were made, which, when tested in January, had finished fermentation and produced a very drinkable cider of 5.6 percent strength.  Unfortunately, it is still sitting in the cellar, inaccessible due to lockdown, so we can but hope it will still be okay when they reopen!

The final stock of apples was taken to The Garden Cider Company, for them to make cider from, with their local lucky pigs getting the pressed remains.

Thanks to all who made this possible, the volunteers for their time and the tree owners who so generously shared their crop with us. Here’s hoping for another fruitful harvest this year! 
TI added that they had lost one contact, the Joel project, but gained another, the WI, and also commented that not everyone involved in Abundance was aware of its TTK roots – and perhaps they should make more of that. They hoped to fundraise for IYAF with cider tombola(s) . MM suggested that TTK held an “end of lockdown” party in Canbury Community Garden, with Abundance cider and a BBQ. TI and HG were thanked for running this very successful project.
- Kingston Green e-Directory continued to tick over, with occasional updates and new entries as they were brought to our attention, and occasional deletions as green businesses disappeared. As usual, more input from our green friends would be useful, telling us about new enterprises and ones that had closed.

- TTK website: we continued to use our free and easy-to-edit E-Voice website, which was redesigned this year to incorporate our new header and, with training from KVA, reformatted to be easier to read on mobiles.
- New TTK fliers: in summer 2019 we ran a competition to design a new header for all our publications; we wanted to keep our logo, but to have a header that would represent TTK ethos and activities and be easy to print at home if necessary, and we were delighted with the winning entry from Meltem Celebi-Thomas which ticked all our boxes and which we have used everywhere since. 

- Connected Kingston (https://connectedkingston.uk/) - TTK registered our regular activities on this KVA  health and wellbeing resource for Kingston residents, but we have no idea how much participation it generates.

- Communications/news: All TTK activities and events, as well as news from kindred organisations, were fully reported on our website and in the monthly Kingston Environment News, on which we continued to share editing duties with Kingston Environment Centre. The newsletter too was redesigned during the year to be more readable on mobiles. 
MM commented that it was hard to know how many of the 600+ subscribers actually read the newsletter, but it still seemed worth doing (and was a useful example of collaboration with KEC). 
- Campaigning was mostly spreading the word (e g, about Biofuelwatch campaigns) via K E News, but we did draft and then send a petition to RBK asking it to declare a climate emergency, which it has since done.  We had continued to be members of The Climate Coalition and to circulate news and actions from TCC.

HG/PM would renew TCC sub(s), depending on MT decision.
- Council update: HG updated on the Council’s Citizens’ Assembly on Air Quality at the end of 2019, which had now reported and its recommendations would feed into this year’s refreshed Air Quality Action Plan. It had been very successful in engaging a cross-section of Kingston people, some of whom started with little or no knowledge about AQ. She hoped that the next RBK Citizens’ Assembly would be on climate change, and that the proposed Talk Shop independent (i e not sponsored by the Council and differently selected and run) Peoples’ Assembly would eventually feed into it.
- The Circulatory: DK reported that the Bicycle Recycle project would now be operating in The Circulatory.

6. Nominations/elections to 2020 – 21 management team 
No nominations/volunteers had been received ahead of the meeting and MM was standing down, but the following volunteered at the meeting, and so were then proposed by MM and seconded by JF: HG, TI, DK, PM, AW. AW volunteered to be Chair, TI to take notes, and PM to be Treasurer, precise responsibilities left to be worked out as and when by the MT. 
MM would be happy to continue to co-edit K E News for as long as required and to run her practical projects and report on them ad hoc to the MT. MM would also assist with handing over and any queries over the next few months; she was thanked for her input and work on keeping TTK going over many years. 
7. Future TTK activities and events 
Fortunately we had enough volunteers (5) for a new management team to continue with admin and co-ordination of TTK activities, so a discussion on how else to continue and protect TTK projects and activities proved unnecessary.

Some ideas and tasks for the new MT to consider that came up at various points during the AGM:
- MM recommended reading TTK’s Constitution  which had been designed to safeguard the TTK remit, ethos, projects, funds and ways of doing things, as well as to protect TTK and the MT from reputational damage by disruptive members; however, the MT might choose to update it sometime. (The Constitution describes how to amend it and the responsibilities and roles of the management team.) There had been 6 members of the MT last year, but rarely more than 2 or 3 at meetings so not quorate and hard to make decisions or plans - 2 or 3 people couldn’t do everything. She advised flexibility about roles and responsibilities;
- MM also requested that MT members updated the TTK website and Facebook page occasionally, and she would (re-)send relevant guidelines and weblinks; 
- Could TTK connect better with Kingston XR, perhaps by attending their meetings, currently on Zoom?
- MB suggested that TTK show films on-line or run webinars;
- AW and DK wondered how TTK could build on the Covid-19 pause for reflection and some of the positives coming out it (highlighted on Facebook by DK): cleaner air, more community spirit, the obvious need for resilience and a degree of self-sufficiency; more cycling... Would some positive changes happen with or without TTK, or would everything return to business as usual (MB was not optimistic)?
- JF suggested that principle-focused evaluation (i e, periodically checking that TTK was keeping to its principles) was more valuable as a management tool than target-setting, which MM had pointed out earlier was impossible to follow up or assess when so much of TTK’s impact or influence went unseen and unreported;
- MM requested that when TTK MT physical meetings resumed they continued to be on the same evening as Green Drinks, so that interested people could go to both, even if the day or venue changed to suit the new MT.
8. AOB: there was none; the new MT stayed on-line for a short Zoom meeting afterwards.
MM, 10/11/20
